FIRST UNITARIAN SOCIETY IN NEWTON

OPERATIONS COUNCIL

FEBRUARY 3, 2010

Council Members in attendance: Jeannie Chaisson, Alan Cody, Carla Erb,

Laurel Farnsworth, Pat Rohan, Kim Shanks

Also attending: Fran Clancy, Mr. Barb Greve, John Nichols, Adrian Bishop, Jonathan Lilienfeld, Susan Bartlett, Dede Vittori, Phil Davis, Nancy DuVergne Smith, Lynn Holbein and Bill Dusett

The meeting opened with a moment of silence for Matt Holland and his parents, Bill and Meg Holland.

Several members of the Board of Trustees attended for the purpose of the presentation of the multi-year forecast by Bill Dusett, co-chair of the Finance Committee. Bill presented the multi-year forecast and supporting details. The key fact that emerges is that growth in pledge income has not kept pace with the growth in expenses and if that trend continues, there will be no choice in future years except to cut expenses. And these projections do not provide for a membership coordinator, the potential increased costs of the new minister, needed organ repairs, and other significant capital expenditures which may need to be included in future capital campaigns.
In addition, a significant portion of our income comes from lease income and there is no assurance that our tenants will stay with us in future years. The Finance Committee intends to post the multi-year forecast on the website. There is no plan to present it to the congregation in person since in prior years there has been very limited attendance at such presentations. 
On behalf of the Building and Grounds Committee, Laurel Farnsworth presented the preliminary proposed budget for building and grounds for the 2010-2011 budget years. This preliminary budget reflects only a modest increase from $216,652 to $217,963. Laurel also presented an initial recommendation for the $50,000 Major Maintenance portion of the Building and Grounds budget. The proposal calls for using $40,000 of the Major Maintenance budget plus $40,000 of funds which have been accumulated in the building fund ($10,000 per budget year) to begin work on the organ. Preliminary estimates are that organ maintenance will require roughly $500,000 over a multi-year period. The proposal is to break this work into smaller pieces over the next ten years with the detailed $80,000 going toward the first piece. The Music Committee is still getting details on what would be accomplished with the first piece. No action was taken on the Building and Grounds proposal as it will be considered as part of the overall budget process in May. 
On behalf of the Communications Committee, Nancy DuVergne Smith presented proposed FUSN Web Site Policies. The Operations Council asked Nancy to make two modest changes and then resubmit the Policies for an e-mail vote. Once approved, Nancy will post them to the website.
Alan Cody presented the Policy and Written Information Security Plan to comply with the Massachusetts Privacy Law. The Operations Council approved the Written Information Security Plan.
Pat proposed an amendment to the previously adopted Policy of Cancellation of Services. The policy adopted in January provided that the Board Chair would make the decision on cancellation of services in those cases when the minister is not available or it is a lay led service. The Board has concluded that this is an Operations Council matter and the policy needs to be amended to specify that the Operations Council chair, or in the Chair’s absence, the Vice Chair, will make the decision and notify the staff to initiate the procedures when services are cancelled. The Operations Council voted to amend the Policy on Cancellation of Services.
The Operations Council then discussed the proposed Global Operations Council Policy and Board Governance Policy, both of which are being considered by the Board of Trustees for adoption. The discussion focused primarily on the Global Operations Council Policy. Concerns were raised that the proposed policy is too detailed, duplicates provisions already contained in other policies, and includes provisions on purchases and contracts which are restrictive and may be unrealistic to comply with. Pat asked that Council members forward any comments to him for discussion at the next board meeting. 
Carla presented a proposal for a method to document the adoption of policies by the Board and Operations Council on the website. The goal is to create an easily accessible record of the adoption of these policies. In the past, it has at times taken many hours of research to locate these types of policies. The Operations Council approved the system proposed by Carla for documenting Board and Operations Council policies.
Jeannie presented a request from the Music Committee for an annual second collection with proceeds dedicated to the Music Program. The Operations Council was not in favor of another second collection; however, was receptive to the idea of dedicating the regular collection on one Music Sunday each year to the Music Program. The request from the Music Committee reflected numerous uses for any additional funding with no numbers provided. The Council asked Jeannie to request more specifics from the Music Committee on how any additional funds would be spent before any action is taken on their request.
There was a discussion of the current policy that any fund raising activities during coffee hour require the approval of the Operations Council. This is a policy that had been previously implemented by the Church Council. The discussion focused on whether fund raising activities arising from RE activities should require approval of the Operations Council. The Operations Council voted to delegate the responsibility for RE fundraising activities to the RE Council and staff with the understanding that multiple fundraising activities during coffee hour would be avoided and any fundraising would be conducted from tables. Actually approaching those in attendance at coffee hour for fundraising purposes is not allowed. 
Lynn Holbein presented a request from the Social Action Committee to allow for a collection bin in the Narthex for collection of food for the Newton Food Pantry. In this current economic environment, the Food Pantry has experienced increased need and food collections at FUSN have been down. Under a policy previously adopted by the Church Council, no food or other item collection is allowed in the Narthex because of previous problems with the sloppy appearance due to accumulation of numerous items in the Narthex. Under the request Member Alan Crosby will construct a collection bin for the purpose of food collection. After much discussion, the Operations Council voted to allow the use of a collection bin for the Newton Food Pantry in the back entrance from the staff parking lot, subject to approval of the design of the bin by Laurel Farnsworth and Jackie Colby, who rents space for weddings.  
Pat reported on the Services Auction. As of the date of this meeting, the services auction profits are projected at slightly in excess of $13,500 and could be modestly higher depending on the results of the after auction on-line bidding. 

At the meeting with Committee Chairs on January 16, there was a strong feeling that we should have another Committee Fair. Pat indicated he would make the necessary plans to set up a Committee Fair.

Because of some new demands for his work schedule, Pat will no longer be available to meet on the first Wednesday of each month. Prior to this meeting, the Operations Council agreed to change its meeting date to the third Wednesday of each month.

